[image: image1.emf] 

     
St Ishmael Community Council 

                     DRAFT Minutes of the Meeting held in Ferryside Village Hall 
on 21st June 2022.
PRESENT: 


Cllr A Dalton, Cllr P Thomas, Cllr R Bloor, Cllr K Low, Cllr P Stephens, Cllr S Wyld, Cllr E Benham and County Cllr L Davies
Also in attendance: Mr H Gibbon, Mr J Batte, Mr M Jones and Mrs J Holliday

In the Chair: Cllr A Dalton
1. Apologies for Absence

RESOLVED that apologies for absence be accepted from Cllr D Afzal.
2. Declaration of Interests

Cllr A Dalton, Cllr R Bloor and Cllr P Thomas declared an interest in Agenda Item 8.14. Cllr A Dalton declared an interest in item 9. Cllr Scott Wyld declared and interest in Agenda item 8.13
3. Co-option of New Members
The Clerk explained that following the co-option advertisement, five expressions of interest had been received for the 4 vacant community council posts. One expression of interest had later been withdrawn. 
Cllr R Bloor proposed that Mr H Gibbon, Mr J Batte, Mr M Jones and Mrs J Holliday be co-opted on to the Community Council. This was seconded by Cllr P Thomas, all in agreement. 

The Chair welcomed the 4 new members, and the Declarations of Acceptance of Office were duly signed. 
4. Minutes

RESOLVED to confirm and sign minutes of the meeting held on the 24th May 2022 – proposed by Cllr P Thomas and seconded by Cllr E Benham.
5. Annual Minutes
RESOLVED to confirm and sign minutes of the annual meeting held on the 24th May 2022 – proposed by Cllr P Thomas and seconded by Cllr E Benham. 
6. Matters Arising

1. The Clerk confirmed that the bank mandate had been posted to Cllr P Thomas, this would need to be completed by Cllr S Wyld next and authorised by Cllr A Dalton and Cllr D Afzal. The form would add Cllr P Thomas and Cllr S Wyld, while removing former Councillors J Price and A Davies. 

2. The Clerk reminded all Councillors that an email needed to be sent if they did not wish to receive a remuneration payment.

3. The Clerk reminded the Council that BT had strongly advised not to move the telephone kiosk. If the CC did decide to move it, BT would have to arrange with a contractor and pay for the disconnection but this could take up to 16 weeks. Also BT would not pay for the reconnection of the power. It was decided that this would be discussed further at future meetings. 
4. The Clerk thanked Cllr Jones for taking delivery of the benches from SLPW. The Clerk informed the Council that Mr P Hayhurst had provided a quote of £480.00 (inc VAT) to remove and replace the benches in the play area. Cllr P Thomas proposed that the quote be accepted, this was seconded by Cllr J Batte.

5. The Clerk asked County Cllr L Davies for an update on the Christmas light enquiry, Cllr Davies agreed to chase up this information.

6. The Clerk updated the Council on the overall success of the three Jubilee events held and thanked everyone involved.

7. The Clerk had drafted and agreed an article to thank the Classic Club for the donation of the defibrillator in Ferryside. The Clerk informed the Council that to publish the article in the Carmarthen Journal would cost £135 plus VAT. It was proposed by Cllr J Batte that the quote be accepted, and the article be published, this was seconded by Cllr K Low. Cllr E Benham informed the Council that he was happy to help provide a brass plaque. 
7. Planning
No items of planning had been received.

8. Correspondence
1. Cyber Resilience Centre For Wales...
OVW


Noted

2. Age Friendly Communities in Partnership Webinar 29-06-22








OVW


Noted

3. JUNE TRAINING DATES


OVW


Noted

4. Thank you for




Kids Cancer Charity
Noted

5. Code of Conduct training for Town and Community Councils



CCC


Noted

6. Defibrillator photos



D Cole

Noted

7. Planning Applications 23.05.2022 - 27.05.2022










CCC


Noted

8. Shared Prosperity Fund


CCC


Noted

9. Your community. Your voice.


Audit Wales

Noted

10. Ferryside Village Hall



T Hewitt

Noted

11. Scrutiny in Carmarthenshire


CCC


Noted

12. Council supports fleeing families from Ukraine










CCC


Noted

13. Ferryside Stores




CETMA

The Clerk reminded the Council of the mid-month item considered outside the meeting due to timescale. CETMA had requested a letter of support from the Community Council as they wished to take over the Ferryside local shop. After consulting with the Council it was resolved that as a number of parties were interested in taking over the shop, support could not be given to any one party. Cllr S Wyld had declared an interest in the matter and had not taken part in the discussion. 
14. Ferryside Football Team


Ferryside AFC
The Clerk read out a letter from Ferryside AFC setting out the size of the pitch required for the newly formed football team and why both rugby posts needed to be removed to facilitate this. The Community Council had attended a site visit with Mr P Lilly prior to the meeting, in which the request in the letter had been explained further. Following a discussion on the issues raised it was proposed by Cllr M Jones that a formal agreement be drawn up with Ferryside AFC which would detail the area of the pitch that could be used by Ferryside AFC, the need for turf tyres to be used on the field, that other occasional events could use the football pitch if necessary, including school sports and that both rugby posts (Briardale and Carmarthen Road) be removed. This was seconded by Cllr J Batte. 5 votes were in favour of the proposal and 3 were against, the motion was therefore carried. 

The Clerk was asked to work with Cllr J Batte to formalise an Agreement with AFC. 
Cllr A Dalton, Cllr R Bloor and Cllr R Bloor declared an interest in this item and left the room while the issue was discussed. Cllr K Low acted as Chair during this item. 
15. Invite Celebrating Rural Wales Event 9th & 10th June 2022








OVW


Noted

16. Your Barclays Business Mandate Change Request









Barclays Bank
Noted

17. Planning Applications 30.05.2022 - 03.06.2022










CCC


Noted

18. Local Places for Nature Applications NOW OPEN!










OVW


Noted

19. NRW Board Recruitment


OVW


Noted

20. Kidwelly Cemetery 



County Cllr L Davies










Noted

21. Quote for publication 



R Jones

Noted

22. Community Ownership Fund Round 2 EOI Launch










OVW


Noted

23. Planning Applications 06.06.2022 - 10.06.2022










CCC


Noted

24. Carmarthen Area Committee 23.6.22

OVW


Noted

25. Monthly Meeting




DPP


Noted

26. National Forest for Wales funding announcement










OVW


Noted

27. 2022 version of the Good Councillor’s Guide










OVW
Sent to all members

28. Statutory guidance relating to the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021





OVW


The Clerk reminded the Council of the main changes in relation to the Act.

29. Installation of Double Yellow Lines at the Portway, Ferryside








K Richards / J Thomas
The CC noted the concerns raised and were concerned that the yellow lines had not been placed as agreed with the CC in a meeting in December. It was resolved that the Clerk forward the letter to CCC and ask them to respond to the concerns raised. 
9. Financial Assistance 
One request for Financial Assistance was received:
Ferryside Association Football Club – following a discussion, it was proposed by Cllr J Batte that a start up fund of £350 be donated. This was seconded by Cllr E Benham. 7 in favour and 1 against. 
Cllr A Dalton declared an interest in this item and left the room during the discussion, Cllr K Low acted as Chair during this item. Cllr P Thomas and Cllr R Bloor were absent during the discussion. 
10. Accounts 
FSEG – monthly electricity standing charge - £10.00
Julie Rees – Monthly salary plus additional 20 hours due to the Jubilee - £787.40
Julie Rees – Travelling expenses - £29.34
Julie Rees – General expenses - £44.50
Piers Tillotson – Handyman hours and expenses - £617.74
Nigel Sheldon, Wrenvale – monthly bridleway cut – NET £150 VAT £30 GROSS £180
Dolen Teifi – community minibus hire for jubilee events - £111.00
Llansaint Welfare Hall – Jubilee Entertainment - £300.00
Ferryside Sports and Social Club – Jubilee Entertainment - £300.00
SSE, SWALEC – Standing charges and usage for All Saints Church, Llansaint - £41.98
Iscoed Geoconsulting Ltd – re-issue of cheque 103157 which had been lost – NET £125 VAT £25.00 GROSS £150
Second Life Products Wales – 2 x brown moulded benches – NET £765 VAT £153 GROSS £918
SC Jones – Internal Audit - £150.00
Ferryside AFC – Start up donation - £350

It was noted that the Jubilee entertainment for Llansaint Village Hall was £50.00 more expensive than expected. It was agreed that the Jubilee events would be funded from the reserves. 
It was noted that cheque 103157 had been cancelled as it had been lost. 

The payments were proposed for payment by Cllr M Jones and this was seconded by Cllr A Dalton. All in agreement, cheques were duly signed
11. Approval of Accounts 2021-2022
The Clerk presented the annual return and governance statements within the Annual Return to the Council and advised of the findings of the Internal Audit (a copy of which had been shared via email). Following further consideration, the Annual Return was approved for presentation to the Wales Audit Office and to be signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
It was again noted that question 8 on the governance statement could not be fully fulfilled until details of the previous years Audits were known.
It was resolved that the Clerk and the Chair should sign the Annual Return and it should be submitted along with all the supporting information required. 

12. Review of Financial Regulations Policy

The Clerk presented the Council Financial Regulations for approval, the document was proposed for approval by Cllr J Batte and seconded by Cllr A Dalton, this was unanimously agreed.
13. Review of Financial Assistance Policy
The Clerk presented the Financial Assistance Policy for approval, the document was proposed for approval by Cllr J Batte, seconded by Cllr A Dalton and unanimously agreed.
14. Review of Standing Orders
The Clerk presented the Standing Orders for approval, the document was proposed for approval by Cllr M Jones, seconded by Cllr J Batte and unanimously agreed.
The Clerk reminded all Councillors of the importance of reading and understanding the Standing Orders. 
15. Review of Risk Assessment and Financial Management
The Clerk presented the Risk Assessment and Financial Management for approval.

A discussion was undertaken on updating the Assessment to reflect the new procedures put in place to prevent the bank account becoming overdrawn. The document would be updated accordingly. 
Cllr M Jones also requested that the Clerk make enquires regarding any Section 106 monies that may be available. 

The document was proposed for approval by Cllr M Jones, seconded by Cllr A Dalton and unanimously agreed.
16. Review of the Code of Conduct 
The Clerk presented the Code of Conduct for approval, the document was proposed for approval by Cllr J Batte, seconded by Cllr A Dalton and unanimously agreed.
The Clerk reminded all Councillors of the importance of reading and understanding the Code of Conduct. 
17. Review of Complaints Procedure 
The Clerk presented the Complaints Procedure for approval, the document was proposed for approval by Cllr A Dalton, seconded by Cllr J Batte and unanimously agreed.
18. Review of Freedom of Information Procedure
The Clerk presented the Freedom of Information Procedure for approval, the document was proposed for approval by Cllr A Dalton, seconded by Cllr J Batte and unanimously agreed. 
19. Review of Biodiversity Policy and Action Plan 
The Clerk presented the Biodiversity Policy for approval, the document was proposed for approval by Cllr A Dalton, seconded by Cllr J Batte and unanimously agreed.

It was agreed that the Clerk update the Action Plan to reflect the work carried out since the last review in December 2021. 
20. Review of Equality and Diversity Policy 
The Clerk presented the Equality and Diversity Policy for approval, the document was proposed for approval by Cllr A Dalton, seconded by Cllr J Batte and unanimously agreed.
21. Training Requirements for all Councillors
Having discussed the Statutory guidance relating to the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 2021, the Clerk set out the training needs for the Community Council.

It was discussed and agreed that all new members should attend a New Councillors Training Course, all members should attend Code of Conduct training once every term and that at least one member of the Council should attend a course on financial management and governance. 

It was agreed that the Clerk draft a training plan to be reviewed at the next meeting and email the members with training dates available as soon as possible. 
22. Ferryside Cemetery 

The Clerk reminded the Council of the request from Salem Chapel for the Ferryside cemetery to be transferred to the community council. 

A discussion took place on the issue, and consideration was given to the additional information that would be required to allow the Community Council to decide on the matter. 

Cllr J Batte proposed that the Council accept the offer from the Baptist Union to fund a full survey of Ferryside Cemetery. The Council would then consider the transfer based on the results of the survey and the conditions that could be negotiated.  This was seconded by Cllr S Wyld. 
23. Ferryside Village Hall Update
The Clerk informed the members that correspondence had been received from the Chairman of Ferryside Village Hall informing the CC of the intention to hold an extraordinary meeting of the communities of Ferryside and Picton on Tuesday, 28th June 2022. The meeting would give residents the opportunity to vote on the future of the village hall. 
It was noted that Cllr K Low, as the council representative, was unable to attend. Other members would attend to witness proceedings. 

It was agreed that the Clerk would attend to make an official record of the event for the council. 

Cllr A Dalton, Cllr R Bloor and Cllr P Thomas declared an interest in the matter and did not take part in the discussion. 
24. 
Any Other Business 
24.1
Cllr J Batte raised the issue of the swing in the park remained out of use. The Clerk agreed to contact the contractor but was aware that delays had been experienced in getting parts. 

24.2 
Cllr J Batte raised the issue of the Japanese knotweed around the pale field. The Clerk was awaiting a quote and was asked to chase this up or contact another contractor.
24.3
Cllr P Stephens made the Council aware that the invitation to the FSEG meeting in June had been withdrawn, it was the hoped that as a representative of the community council on the FSEG committee that Cllr Stephens would be invited to attend the next meeting. 
24.4
Cllr P Thomas asked if there had been an update on the concerns raised by the Clerk regarding the poor conditions of the Queens Road, County Cllr Lewis Davies agreed to chase this up on behalf of the Community Council. 
24.5
Cllr R Bloor asked if the Community Council would consider writing to Dwr Cymru to ask if they intended to update the sewage system in Ferryside due to the issues being experienced in Glan Morfa and Glan Yr Ystrad.
It is noted that Cllr R Bloor, Cllr P Thomas and Cllr E Benham left the meeting.
24.6
Cllr M Jones raised concerns regarding the speeding along Brigstocke Terrace. It was agreed that the Clerk investigate the cost of independent speed monitoring. 
24.7
Cllr A Dalton raised the issue of the trash growing into the garden at Carniglie and asked if this was the responsibility of the County Council, the Clerk agreed to make some enquiries.
24.8
Cllr A Dalton asked the Clerk to chase up the Council on the placing of a memorial bench on the Cliff Path.

24.9
Cllr A Dalton raised the issue of removing the broken bench from behind the Kings Arms in Llansaint, the Clerk agreed to ask the handyman for a progress report. 
Next meeting was agreed to be held at Llansaint Welfare Hall on the 12th July, this would be a public participation meeting. 
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9:30pm.
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